STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK

COLLEGE OF ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE AND FORESTRY

Board of Trustees Meeting

February 11, 2011
9:00am

SUNY-ESF Syracuse, New York
Board Room, 229 Bray Hall
Call to Order 
Chair McGarry called the meeting to order at 9:00am.  He welcomed Mr. Francis Sheehan, representing the NYS DEC, Ms. Mackenzie Osypian, Undergraduate Student representative and Shuili Mahmed, representing the Graduate Student Association.  He also welcomed Trustee Leslie Talbot joining the meeting by phone.
Chair McGarry reminded the group that the meeting was being recorded and the audio recording would be available on the ESF website next week.

Chair McGarry thanked Neil and Joanne Murphy for hosting a wonderful dinner last night.  It was a great opportunity to meet with the student athletes, and to see how successful the athletic program is.
Chair McGarry thanked all that participated in the centennial kick off on January 20, 2011.  He found Dr. Hugh Canham’s history of the college very interesting and hoped to have it in writing to distribute to the Board members.  
Board Members Present

Mr. William McGarry, Chair

Mr. Thomas Buckel

Ms. Vita DeMarchi

Mr. Daniel Fitts

Mr. Charles G. Fox 
Mr. Matthew Marko

Ms. Mackenzie Osypian, Student Trustee
Mr. Francis Sheehan, representing the DEC Commissioner

Dr. Stephen Sloan, Vice Chair
Ms. Leslie Talbot, attended via conference call
Board Members Absent

Dr. Nancy Cantor, Syracuse University

Mr. Robert Duffy, Lieutenant Governor

Mr. Peter Iwanowicz, Acting Commissioner, NYS DEC
Mr. Robert Moses, Trustee
Dr. David Steiner, Commissioner of Education

Dr. Nancy Zimpher, SUNY Chancellor
College Personnel Regularly in Attendance

Dr. Cornelius B. Murphy, President

Dr. Bruce C. Bongarten, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs

Dr. Maureen Fellows, Director, Governmental Relations & Institutional Planning
Dr. Robert C. French, Vice President for Enrollment Management & Marketing

Ms. Nancy Otts, Secretary to the Vice President for Administration

Mr. Joseph L. Rufo, Vice President for Administration and Secretary to the Board

Guest

Ms. Shuili Mahmed – Representing the Graduate Student Association
1. Approval of Meeting Minutes of October 22, 2010
Upon the motion of Trustee Fox, seconded by Trustee DeMarchi, it was unanimously;

RESOLVED that the minutes of the Board of Trustees meeting held on 

October 22, 2010, be and hereby are approved as previously circulated.
2. Nominating Committee Report and Election of Board Officers
Chair McGarry turned the meeting over to Trustee Fitts, Chair of the nominating committee.  The nominating committee, Trustees Fitts, Marko and Sloan presented the slate of officers for Board office. Upon the motion of Trustee Fox and seconded by Trustee Sloan, it was unanimously;

RESOLVED that the nominations for officers of the Board for 2011-2013 are   hereby accepted as presented:



Chair   William L. McGarry, Jr.

               Vice Chair   Vita DeMarchi

                 Secretary   Joseph L. Rufo

Be it further resolved that these nominees be, and hereby are duly elected to hold office for a two year term until their successors are duly elected.

The motion carried unanimously.
Trustee Fitts thanked the members of the nominating committee for all of their help.  He also thanked Trustee Stephen Sloan for serving as Vice Chair and for his commitment to the college.  

3. Personnel Actions Presented for Board Endorsement

Upon the motion of Trustee Fox and seconded by Trustee Sloan it was unanimously;

RESOLVED that (a) the following individuals be recommended for Permanent Appointment:

Timothy Volk



Senior Research Associate



Forest and Natural Resources Management



January 24, 2012

RESOLVED that (b) the following individuals be recommended for Emeritus Status:
Lawrence Abrahamson



Senior Research Associate Emeritus



Environmental and Forest Biology & Forest and Natural Resources Management



December 31, 2010



George Curry



Distinguished Teaching Professor Emeritus



Landscape Architecture



December 31, 2010



Patrick Lawler



Associate Professor Emeritus



Environmental Studies



December 31, 2010



Guy Pirolla



Instructional Support Specialist Emeritus



Chemistry



December 31, 2010



Kathleen Stribley



Professor Emeritus



Landscape Architecture



December 31, 2010

4. Report of the President

Chair McGarry invited President Murphy to review college activities since the last Board meeting.

SUNY Strategic Plan 

President Murphy reviewed and updated the relationship between the ESF Vision 2020 and the SUNY Strategic Plan.  He showed the relationship and how the ESF goals mesh and align with the SUNY goals and Six Big Ideas:
· SUNY and the Entrepreneurial Century

· SUNY and the Seamless Education Pipeline

· SUNY and a Healthier New York

· SUNY and an Energy-Smart New York

· SUNY and the Vibrant Community

· SUNY and the World

Centennial Campaign Update 

President Murphy shared the Centennial web page and an email invitation to the many Centennial events with the Board.  The same email invitation will be sent to approximately 10,000 faculty, staff, and alum.  The Centennial campaign is almost half way to goal and challenges for the Board of Trustees, the Foundation Board and the Alumni Board were discussed.  In a monthly review by the Centennial Committee a notable gift from the Walbridge Foundation was reported and the status of other prospects.  
Community Service Recognition  
President Murphy stated that Community Service is the Hallmark of ESF.  He listed several recent recognitions

· The Carnegie Foundation in the Community Engagement Classification – 1 of 115 institutions, the only SUNY institution recognized.  
· Forbes Best College for Women in STEM disciplines - 3rd in country

· Forbes Best Public College or Universities – 8th in the Northeast

· AASHE – Sustainable Ranking – Silver

· New York water Environment Association (NYWEA) Sustainability Award – Category 1

· National Geographic Website “Photo of The Day” a photo of the Abraham Lincoln statute covered in snow by Claire Dunn, Director of Communications
Renewable Energy/Energy Efficiency Projects

A new PV roof on the AEC Administration Office Building was installed at no cost to the college through Solar Liberty.  There will be 2 more PV roof systems installed, one at the Tully campus and the other on Moon Library both through the same no cost program.
Another project is the Ranger School Wood Boiler – it will reduce oil use by 5000 gallons per year.  In the future students will produce biomass in the form of chips that will heat the facility.
Status of Student Residence 
The new Centennial Hall is making a big impact on visibility and enrollment.  The furnishings in Centennial Hall will be a new institutional line produced by Stickley Furniture. ESF will be the beta site to introduce the new line of Stickley Furniture.  
Governor Cuomo’s Executive Budget FY 2011-2012
We are facing the 4th year of cuts in NYS support for SUNY with no tuition increase to offset the cuts.  The impact on ESF is a $1-$1.5 million reduction in operating support per year over the last 4 years with only one partial $400/yr tuition increase.
5. Enrollment Management and Marketing

Chair McGarry asked Vice President French to report on enrollment management and marketing activities

Fall 2010 Sports in Review

ESF is a member of the USCAA, a smaller Colligate sports organization based on schools with less than 2500 students that provides post season play.  Some significant recognition by the USCAA:
· Soccer ranked 12th for the season. 
· Golf placed 7th in USCAA national tournament 

· In Cross Country the women took 2nd place and the men took 5th place in USCAA Championship meet.

· 13 ESF students were named Academic All-Americans

· 2 ESF students were named All Americans

The Timber Sports team was successful in a featured meet in Peterborough Ontario.

Men’s Basketball the newest club sport on campus is coached by Scott Blair, Coordinator for Academic Support Services.  There are 19 players and they have played in 8 organized games.  
Visibility Initiatives


Some noteworthy recognition and visibility for ESF
Forbes.com ranked ESF #3 for Women in STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics).
Community Engagement Classification by Carnegie Foundation

Alumnus Joe Martens Nominated as DEC Commissioner

NY Times “Scientist at Work” Blog featured ESF graduate student Scott Lapointe’s research project focused on fishers, a member of the weasel family.
As part of a new direct mail effort, Public Colleges and Universities Magazine was mailed to 100,000 High School juniors and 500,000 PDF copies were sent electronically to high school students.  ESF was one of 16 schools highlighted in the publication that contained a 2 page article on ESF.  As a result over 1400 request for information have been received.
Undergraduate Recruitment 

There were 56 new students that entered in the Spring 2011semester.  Freshmen applications for Fall 2011will set a new record and the quality and diversity of the applicants is strong. The expected acceptance rate for the Fall 2011 is between 

45-48%.  Our Freshmen acceptance rate was 46% last year and 43% in 2009.  
SUNY Enrollment Cap

In an effort to keep cost down SUNY has developed a strategy to cap the number of new undergraduates admitted in the 2011-2012 academic year.  The number of new undergraduates being admitted will be capped at 544, the enrollment numbers from academic year 2009-2010. The 2009-2010 academic year was one of the highest enrollment years at ESF.  The 2011-2012 enrollment target of 544 will include 295 freshmen, 210 transfers and 39 Spring transfers.
Retention Study and Recommendations

Vice President French recently chaired a committee that reviewed the retention of students at ESF.  He stated that “Retention of students is as important to enrollment management as bringing new students in” and gave some examples of how ESF compares to SUNY averages. Entering freshmen at ESF have a graduation rate of 67% compared to the 69% average at SUNY’s four University Centers (Binghamton leads at 80%).  The freshman to sophomore retention rate at ESF is 85% compared to the 88% SUNY University Center average.
The committee made some recommendations to improve the retention of students at ESF:
· Include all students in a math assessment prior to enrollment for proper placement.

·  Add an optional Summer orientation to better prepare students for the transition from high school

· Add student life topics and program expectations to required course ESF 132

· Require students on academic probation to seek support services

The committee concluded that ESF has been proactive with retention initiatives.  Given the high percentage of STEM related majors and the low percentage of students living on campus, ESF retention rate is relatively good. The opening of Centennial Hall and continued admission selectivity should improve retention and a graduation goal of 80% is achievable but challenging.
BREAK
6. Administration

Chair McGarry asked Vice President Rufo to report on administration activities.
Mid Year Review of Financial Plan
Vice President Rufo reviewed the financial plan as of year-end.  With erosion of state allocation like many other institutions we are drawing on our reserves.  There has been savings in several areas with a minimum impact on academics and research.  The retirement incentive and waiting to fill vacancies have helped this year.  Accessory instruction has seen a decrease this year and there are substantial savings in utilities as a result of our conservation measures.  In all other areas our objective is to reduce cost by 10 percent. 
SUNY Reserves Policy 
Vice President Rufo explained the newly drafted SUNY Reserve Policy.  There is currently no Policy in place and the new policy would strike a balance SUNY wide.  The policy would help assure that all colleges have 3 months of operating cost in reserve.  There would be a cap on reserves of 25% of operating expenses and a system charge or penalty for colleges with reserves in excess of 25% at year end.  Campuses would be encouraged to create and maintain Strategic investment reserves for specific purposes. 
Review of Design and Construction Projects
· The Parking and Site modification project was completed in November 2010.  The Onondaga Green improvement Fund Program provided incentive for green improvement Porous pavement/Rain garden/Subsurface water storage/LED lighting.
· The Academic Research Building (ARB) is currently in the design phase. The architects are working with the EFB department on programming/lab space needs.  The next phase will be the construction phase to begin April 2012 and go through to completion in October 2014.

· Gateway Building project is currently in Phase 1 of construction which includes utilities, concrete, and steel structure to be completed in April 2011.   Phase 2, the main package is scheduled to be completed in July 2012.  

· Illick Exterior and Roof Rehabilitation is a critical maintenance project. The project will include improvements to the facade, roof and the greenhouses located on the roof of Illick.  Construction is scheduled to begin May 2012 and be completed in September 2013.
· Replacement of Underground communication lines a general upgrade across campus. The upgrades will include data network telephone system, fire alarm system / underground cable and fiber optics

Administrative Sustainability Policies 
Two new sustainability policies were presented to the Board for their endorsement.  The policies would formalize much of what the College is already doing and help meet the criteria for LEED certification across campus.  It was discussed that the transportation policy should be modified to include a reference to parking in the title and a paragraph should be added to encourage and acknowledge car sharing, car pooling and a ride share program. All agreed to the additions and concurred that the policy would be evolving and kept up to date as circumstances dictate.
Endorsement of New Policies and Procedures
Vice President Rufo presented two new policies for Board Endorsement

· Sustainable Materials and Supplies Purchasing Policy

· Policy for Environmentally Friendly Transportation

Upon the motion of Trustee Fitts seconded by Trustee DeMarchi, it was unanimously

RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees endorses two New Policies for a Green Sustainable Campus.
7. Academic Affairs
Chair McGarry asked Vice President Bongarten to report on Academic activities.

Middle States Reaffirmation of Accreditation Update
Provost Bongarten updated the Board on the Middle States Reaffirmation of Accreditation Process since the October meeting. The self study design plan and draft document roadmap have been formally accepted by MSCHE so we can proceed with our self study.  An external evaluation team chair and co chair have been selected and the self study data collection has been completed.  Going forward the study groups will submit reports to the steering committee for review.  In April the steering committee will submit a self study report to campus constituencies (Board of Trustees, cabinet, Academic Council, Faculty Governance, USA, GSA, and Green Campus initiative) for review.  The review process will take about a month with some discussion at the May meeting.  There are several other steps including a visit to campus by the evaluation team in November, 2011 and a final report from MSCHE in March of 2012 outlining action to be taken for reaccreditation.
Promotion and Tenure Guidelines
New guidelines for the promotion and tenure process are in the final stages after a 2 year effort to develop college wide standards.  The policy provides a clear and consistent message on faculty responsibility in instruction, service to the College and the community, as well as faculty responsibility for maintenance of standards.  The policy was developed by faculty and will include a college level faculty review committee.  The new review process is expected to be used in the next cycle of evaluation.
Graduate Recruitment Plan

The goal is to refine and manage the graduate enrollment plan.  New graduate enrollment targets have been set to use in the next cycle, and the capacity for each department will soon be determined.  Provost Bongarten discussed three new strategies to improve graduate recruitment:
· To develop and grow MPS programs two new programs are being offered.  One program is a professional Science Masters degree that combines technical studies with business policy or law.  The other program being offered in conjunction with the Peace Corp is the Masters International MPS program.  Students will do course work with ESF and field work with the Peace Corp.
· Incentivize departments to recruit more self-funded students.

· The Graduate Office will refine the application and admissions process by screening applications prior to sending them to departments, and only forward applicants that meet minimum standards.

FY 2011/2012 Academic Schedule
The college will execute a new time schedule on course, room and time assignments in the Spring 2012 semester.  This will minimize conflicts and assure that courses are assigned to rooms appropriate for class activities. It will also create times when classes are not scheduled for departmental meeting, campus activities etc. 
Recent international Agreements

Provost Bongarten discussed a few new international agreements.  

· Hydrologic research collaboration agreement with the University of Jinan in China.  
· Dual diploma in PBE with the University of Sichuan in China.  
· Student exchange with the Munich Institute of Technology in Germany 
Comments from the Board

Leslie Talbot who participated via conference call thought it was a very productive meeting
Neil Murphy thanked everyone around the table collectively and individually for their support.  Steve for his political insight, Fran for the extraordinary partnership with the DEC, Charlie for his focus on energy, Tom his leadership in Syracuse, Matt for going to bat for the College and his help with securing grants, Vita for car share, Dan for his moral force and Bill for keeping focus on what’s important.
Daniel Fitts said the work going on is amazing and he is proud to be a part of it.  The level of passion the President has with regards to the cuts to SUNY and cuts to higher education reminds us that we should support the passion whenever possible.  He was very pleased to see the capital campaign was doing well.
Matt Marko stated that ESF is easy to go to bat for.  He encouraged the Board members to think and brainstorm new ways the college can create entrepreneurial relationships with other NYS companies, similar to the recent collaboration with Solar Liberty and Stickley Furniture.  This is how we will advance in a proactive manner in the future.  The meeting today made him aware of the impact on the college from the reduced spending and Governor’s cutback and its effect on the decrease of investment. 
Vita DeMarchi said social entrepreneurialism and different solutions to problems is coming up more and more.  The social entrepreneurialism spirit just emanates throughout this college and when things get tough this will carry us far.  She also said she was honored by the nomination as Vice Chair, and thanked the Board members.
Mackenzie Osypian said she was happy to see the advancements in student life with things like the men’s basketball club and possibly a women’s team soon.  The ARB will create a huge advantage for ESF students. She is excited about the dorms and the schedule changes will help bring students together and give most of the students a break during the day.
Bruce Bongarten thanked the board for their interest, advice and support, and said that their interaction is critical to the college.
Bob French offered copies of the retention report to the Board members.
Tom Buckle said he was struck by the connection between ESF and FDR and how it reminded him of our heritage and how it ties into a lot of what we talked about today and at dinner last night.  He said he was inspired by the student athletes he met with last night and their powerful sense of optimism, competitiveness and their passion for work.  
Charles Fox said he was intrigued by the idea that the things ESF excels at will be the most significant business opportunities in the next 100 years. In light of the budget do we have a good enough policy and are we doing enough to keep programs in place.  We need to make sure we are capturing that value in a good technology transfer program.  Congratulations to Bill, Vita and Joe, and thank you to the nominating committee.
Francis Sheehan said as always he was very impressed by the work that goes on at ESF. The partnership with the DEC is very important and we have been working together on a lot of great things. Our partnership is critical to our success in these difficult times.  There will be a formal internship program with the land and forest division starting this summer, and we are exploring more cooperative work with the Saratoga Tree Nursery and Don Leopold’s program.  This will be a great business opportunity and a wonderful academic experience for students.  
Steven Sloan said that he feels very comfortable knowing that the college will not have to make drastic cuts.  This is a testament to good leadership and fiscal conservatism throughout the years.
Joe Rufo said we had a great session last night and a great meeting this morning. Last night just reemphasized what great students we have here at ESF.  He is grateful to be working with such a great executive staff and a Board that really gets it in terms of supporting the college in such a positive manner
Shuili Mahmed thanked all of the Board members for their participation.  And personally thanked Dr. Murphy for making the ESF campus so welcoming to international students.  
Bill McGarry thanked all of the Board members for being here today and for the fine presentations. He urged the Board members as the leadership group to meet the challenge and to please do whatever they can for the Centennial Campaign before the end of May.  
Adjournment 
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:12 pm.








Respectfully submitted,








Joseph L. Rufo









Secretary to the Board
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